

NEWLAND PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting of Newland Parish Council held in the Library of The Beauchamp Community at 7.30pm, Monday 20 July 2015
Present:

Mrs H Jeavons (chair)


Mr J Tinnion 




Mr T Yapp






Mrs L Lewis (following co-option)


Mr M Everett (part meeting)

1.
WELCOME AND APOLOGIES

The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting. There were apologies from Mr S Patterson.
2.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
None

3.
MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

The minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 18 May were proposed by Mr Yapp, seconded by Mrs Jeavons and signed as a correct record of proceedings.

Item 6 was brought forward to allow applications for co-option to be considered.

6.
TO CONSIDER APPLICATIONS FOR CO-OPTION


There had been one application, from Mrs L Lewis. After due consideration Mr Tinnion proposed that Mrs Lewis be co-opted, Mrs Jeavons seconded and it was agreed unanimously.


Mrs Lewis then joined the meeting.

4.
TO RECEIVE THE REPORTS OF REPRESENTATIVES OF OTHER BODIES
a) Malvern Hills Conservators – Mr Yapp reported that it would appear the Conservators have no legal interest in any of the land affected by the proposed Newland development.
It was noted that the grass verge on Worcester Road over which there had been a question of ownership has now been cut by WCC.

b) Parish Paths Warden – Mr Everett reported that he had recently walked all the parish’s paths and with the exception of the blocked path on the site of the proposed development all the paths in the parish are clear and passable.

5.
TO RECEIVE UPDATES ON MATTERS ARISING IN PREVIOUS MINUTES


a) SDWP and proposed urban extension

Mr Yapp had attended a meeting called by the developers to discuss matters raised at the recent exhibition held at The Beauchamp Community – other than transport issues, which will be the subject of a further meeting. Residents of Lower Howsell Road had noted that Newland has a larger buffer zone then they have – the developers taking the view that this reflects the nature of the existing development.

Mr Everett reported he had attended an earlier meeting where Gleesons had detailed plans for the roundabout, including three sets of traffic light – traffic as opposed to pedestrian controlled – designed to keep traffic moving. Developers had suggested the works to the roundabout could take around four months. The chairman noted an update to this, reporting that the Inspector appears to have accepted representations and requested further investigation of the effect of traffic controls on roads surrounding the roundabout. Mr Everett also noted that currently most of the commercial development is located at the back of the site, close to the railway line, and consequently traffic accessing it would need to travel through the residential area and pass the school. He expressed the view that Newland, Madresfield and Malvern Town Council should work together as much as possible as all areas will be greatly affected by the development.

Mr Yapp noted that the alternative access on Lower Howsell Road will be for emergency vehicles only, and that it appears that the roundabout access might be dual carriageway, which would go some way to avoid it becoming blocked.  Regarding the concerns raised about the cemetery, the developers are liaising with the relevant authorities to ensure it meets the necessary requirements.

The developers will also have to guarantee that run-off from the development will be no more than from the existing agricultural land.


Mr Everett noted officers had recommended refusal of an application in Wichenford, one of the objections being the impact on public rights of way, which could set a useful precedent.

Mrs Lewis noted the projected increase in vehicle movements per hour at the roundabout from 330/hr to 1000/hr, and reported a request from a local resident for a quiet road surface to mitigate the impact of this on residents, which she had conveyed to the developers.

The clerk was asked to contact Victoria Walker regarding the minutes of the meeting attended by Mr Yapp and a date for the next meeting.

It was agreed to approach Malvern Town Council with a view to working together on the issue.


Mr Everett left the meeting at this point.

b) Neighbourhood plan 
It was agreed that the parish council should proceed with work on the neighbourhood plan as soon as possible and that letters should be delivered to residents to ascertain interest by 8th August. The clerk was asked to notify MHDC of the decision to commence work on the plan.
c) Enquiry re possible alteration to bus route

There has been no response as yet from the bus company. The clerk was asked to issue a follow up letter to First.
d) Cars for sale on the verge outside Greggs, Worcester Road
The legislation to allow MHDC to tackle this problem is not yet in place. The officer concerned has agreed to keep the clerk updated when the situation changes.

e) Noticeboard – Stocks Lane
The board has been installed.
f) Request for safe crossing refuge on Worcester Road
The clerk had written to WCC in relation to the request for a safe crossing refuge to be installed on the A449 to enable residents to more safely cross the road to access the bus to Worcester. The chairman read out the response, drawing attention to the many technical issues that would need to be considered and confirming that a crossing at this location has been requested as part of the planned changes to Newland roundabout. Following discussion, it was decided that the parish council should ensure the matter stays on the agenda in future discussions with the developers and a safe crossing is included in the final plan.
g) Road safety problems caused by vehicles heading to Monksfield Lane hop warehouse.
Both WCC highways and West Mercia Police are aware of the parish councils concern regarding safety at this turning. Mr Patterson had also agreed to speak with the Hop Warehouse owner and would report back to the next meeting.
7. 
TO CONSIDER REPLACEMENT OF THE BUS SHELTER REMOVED FROM WORCESTER ROAD

The parish council had received an enquiry from a member of the public regarding the replacement of the bus shelter removed from the A449 for safety reasons. Usage of the bus stop had been monitored for several weeks and found to be lower than that at the bus stop opposite which has never had a shelter. Following discussion it was proposed by the chairman, seconded by Mr Yapp and agreed by all that the shelter should not be replaced at the present time. However, it was decided that the matter could be revisited in the future, either as part of the Newland development or by considering the use of business sponsorship.

8.
APPLICATION FOR RURAL RATE RELIEF – THE SWAN INN, NEWLAND


The application was discussed, it being noted that The Swan is the only business in the parish and is used by many local residents. Mrs Lewis noted a potential interest in that The Swan provides the Beauchamp Community with two barrels of beer each year. After consideration the chairman proposed the application be approved and the parish council pay the contribution of £258.83 requested by MHDC, Mr Tinnion seconded and it was approved unanimously.

9.
PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED

	Application Ref
	Proposal
	Location
	Recommendation
	Notes

	15/00920/HOU
	Alteration and extension to provide two additional bedrooms
	Stone House

Jennet Tree Lane

Madresfield

WR13 5BE
	Approval
	No objections



The planning application was considered and there being no objections it was agreed unanimously that the parish council recommend approval.
10.
FINANCE

Accounts paid since previous meeting

M Bennion

Installation of notice board



£110.00


BGS


VAS – March





£15.00


BGS


Lengthsman – March 




£72.00


BGS


VAS – May





£15.00


BGS


Lengthsman – May




£153.00



Accounts passed for payment


Worcs CALC

Subscription 2015/16




£149.55

J Barker

Clerk – June





£198.44


J Barker

Re-imbursement – HMRC Q1



£6.00


BGS 


Lengthsman – June




£171.00


BGS


VAS – June





£15.00


MHDC


Rural Rate Relief – The Swan



£258.83


The Grapevine

Donation 2014/15




£50.00


South Worcs CAB
Donation 2014/15




£50.00


Beauchamp Community Donation 2014/15




£100.00

Madresfield School
Donation 2014/15




£50.00

11.
COUNCILLORS REPORTS AND ANY OTHER BUSINESS
The Lengthsman has reported that when the road was resurfaced the contractors did not remove the plastic bags used to cover the gratings. He has removed those he can, but some of the soakaways have been lost. The clerk to contact the highways liaison engineer and request that the contractors are told to remove plastic bags once work is complete.

12.
TO CONFIRM THE DATE OF THE NEXT MEETING
The next parish council meeting will be held on Monday 21 September at 7.30pm in the library of the Beauchamp Community.

Signed
...............................................
(Chairman)
Date
...............................................
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